THE INFLUENCES OF FUEL MOISTURE AND DIAMETER ON PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION IN FINE WOODY DEBRIS FROM THREE BOREAL TREE SPECIES UNDER SIMULTED SURFACE FIRE CONDITIONS.

by

Stephanie Mary-Katherine Koroscil

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science

in Forest Biology and Management

Department of Renewable Resources University of Alberta

© Stephanie Mary-Katherine Koroscil, 2019

ABSTRACT

Wildland fires burn millions of hectares annually, releasing a significant amount of carbon into the atmosphere. Wildland fires also produce pyrogenic carbon – thermallyaltered biomass that is highly resistant to decay – which accumulates in fire-affected ecosystems over time. Large wildfires, common in the boreal forest, burn for extended periods and across wide areas; tree species, fuel loading, and fuel moisture are variable between and within these expansive wildfires. Identifying how the physical characteristics of forest fuels relate to the production of pyrogenic carbon is important to understanding how pyrogenic carbon production varies among wildfires. This thesis explores how tree species, stick-diameter, and fuel moisture content affect pyrogenic carbon production in fine woody debris through a laboratory burn study. In this experimental study, fine woody debris from 3 boreal tree species was separated into 5 stick-diameter size classes, conditioned to 3 fuel moisture contents, and burned under simulated surface fire conditions. The overall mean pyrogenic carbon production rate was 5.1% relative to pre-burn sample weight. Mean pyrogenic carbon production rates ranged from 3.9-7.9% among species, 1.3-9.4% among stick-diameter size classes, and 4.5-5.8% among fuel moisture contents. Trembling aspen (Populus tremuloides Michx.) produced significantly more pyrogenic carbon than black spruce (*Picea mariana* (Mill.); BSP) and jack pine (*Pinus banskiana* Lamb.); the mean pyrogenic carbon production rate for trembling aspen was 7.1%, while black spruce and jack pine had rates of 3.9% and 4.3% respectively. Smaller stickdiameters produced significantly more pyrogenic carbon than larger stick-diameters per unit mass; the mean pyrogenic carbon production rate ranged from 7.6-9.4% for 0-1cm diameter sticks, from 3.1-4.2% for 1.1-5cm diameter sticks, and was 1.3% for 5.1-7cm

ii

diameter sticks. Samples with 8% fuel moisture content produced significantly more pyrogenic carbon than those with 18% and 28% fuel moisture content; the mean pyrogenic carbon production rate was 5.8% for samples at 8% fuel moisture content, and ranged from 4.5-5.0% for the two higher fuel moistures. The interaction between stick-diameter and fuel moisture content was also significant, with 5.1-7cm diameter sticks at 18% and 28% moisture content producing significantly less pyrogenic carbon than other samples. This research demonstrates variability in pyrogenic carbon production rates among individual forest stand components, highlighting a need to better understand the relationship between the physical characteristics of a forest and pyrogenic carbon production. With the national and global interest in the concept of carbon budgets, it becomes increasingly relevant in the field of wildland fire management to better understand the recalcitrant residues of wildland fire.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am endlessly grateful for all of the people who encouraged and supported me throughout my graduate school adventure. Perhaps most of all, I owe a great deal of gratitude to my supervisor, Dr. Mike Flannigan, who has been exceedingly patient, endlessly supportive, and genuinely concerned for my best interests. I also appreciate the contributions made by my committee members, Dr. Dan Thompson and Dr. Derek MacKenzie. I am thankful to Dr. Dan Thompson and the Canadian Forest Service – Northern Forestry Centre for supporting me with the use of their burn laboratory. Additional thanks go to those who assisted with my field sample collection. I am appreciative of FP Innovations, Dr. Stefan Doerr, Dr. Christina Santín, and Dr. Caroline Preston for providing me the opportunity to participate in the Canadian Boreal Community FireSmart Project experimental fires and introducing me to pyrogenic carbon research. I am thankful to the Fire Lab Group for being there, learning with me, and for providing so many new learning opportunities and perspectives. Finally, I extend my gratitude to the Canadian Partnership for Wildland Fire Science and the University of Alberta for providing me the opportunity to pursue this degree and research.

Last, but definitely not least, I would like to extend a special thank you to all of my friends, family members, and colleagues who encouraged and supported me throughout this journey; an extra special thank you goes out to those who continually provided friendly reminders to finish my thesis (Karen Blouin, Brett Moore, Dr. Dan Thompson, Jane Park, Jon Large, Erin Tassell, Natalie Asselin, Courtney Irvine, and so many more). Courtney, I am not quite sure how I would have made it through these last stages of writing without you to share this journey with.

iv

CONTENTS

Abstra	act	ii	
Ackno	owledgements	iv	
Conte	nts	V	
Table	S	vii	
Figure	es	viii	
1.	Introduction	1	
1.1.	Preamble	1	
1.2.	Carbon dynamics in the boreal forest	2	
1.3.	What is 'pyrogenic carbon'?	5	
1.4.	Pyrogenic carbon, carbon cycling, and wildland fire	7	
1.5.	Pyrogenic carbon production	8	
1.5	.1. Combustion and flammability	9	
1.5	.2. Fire intensity and severity	11	
1.5	.3. Chemical make-up of fuel	12	
1.6.	Pyrogenic carbon production in the boreal forest	12	
1.7.	Objectives	15	
1.7	.1. Research questions	16	
2.	Methods	17	
2.1.	Sample collection	17	
2.2.	Laboratory burning	22	
2.2	.1. Pre-burn measurements and preparation	23	
2.2	.2. Post-burn processing and measurements	23	
2.3.	Statistical analysis	23	
3.	Results	27	
3.1.	Observations during laboratory burning	27	
3.2.	2. Analysis of variance (ANOVA)		

v

3.2	.1.	Unburned samples included	28
3.2	.2.	Unburned samples excluded	28
3.2	.3.	Flaming vs. non-flaming combustion	29
3.3.	Post	-hoc tests	29
3.3	.1.	Unburned samples included	29
3.3	.2.	Unburned samples excluded	36
4.	Disc	cussion	39
4.1.	Effe	ct of species on pyrogenic carbon production	39
4.2.	Effe	ct of sample diameter on pyrogenic carbon production	40
4.3.	Effe	ct of moisture content on pyrogenic carbon production	41
4.4. The interaction between diameter size class and moisture content in pyrogenic carbon production		42	
4.5.	Othe	er potential influences on Pyrogenic carbon production	44
5.	Con	clusions	47
Litera	ture C	Cited	49

TABLES

Table 1. A brief summary of Canadian Forest Fire Behavior Prediction System fuel	
type characteristics for C-2 Boreal Spruce, C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole	
Pine, and M-1/2 Boreal Mixedwood—Leafless/Green (summarized from	
Alexander et al. 1984, Table 1).	19
Table 2. Least squares difference (LSD) pairwise comparisons for the significant interaction between sample diameter and sample moisture content.	32

FIGURES

Figure 1. Forest carbon cycling.	4
Figure 2. Pyrogenic carbon continuum. This figure was inspired by Hammes <i>et al.</i> (2007) and Hedges <i>et al.</i> (2000).	5
Figure 3. FBP benchmark fuel type: C-2 Boreal Spruce (Taylor et al. 1997).	20
Figure 4. FBP benchmark fuel type: C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole Pine (Taylor <i>et al.</i> 1997).	20
Figure 5. FBP benchmark fueltype: (A) M-1 Boreal Mixedwood - leafless / (B) M- 2 Boreal Mixedwood - green (Taylor <i>et al</i> .1997).	20
Figure 6. Average number of days (from May-September, annually) with FFMC values >70 across three Canadian sites.	21
Figure 7. Sample sites in relation to the Boreal Plains Ecozone in Alberta, Canada.	25
Figure 8. Go-no-go gauge; sample showing size class 2, 0.5 to 1cm.	26
Figure 9. Sample being burned under simulated surface fire conditions in the lab.	26
Figure 10. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among species for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and species with different letters were significantly different.	32
Figure 11. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among sample diameters for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and sample diameters with different letters were significantly different.	33
Figure 12. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are	

denoted by whiskers, and moisture contents with different letters were significantly different.	33
Figure 13. Mean pyrogenic carbon production for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and different letters indicated pairwise comparisons that were significantly different.	34
Figure 14. Mean post-test unburned biomass for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers.	35
Figure 15. Mean pyrogenic carbon production relative to consumed biomass for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers.	35
Figure 16. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among sample diameters for the dataset excluding unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and sample diameters with different letters were significantly different.	37
Figure 17. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset excluding unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers. Pairwise comparisons between similar diameters across moisture contents showed no significant differences; different letters indicate significant differences hetween sample diameters of the same moisture content	29
between sample diameters of the same moisture content.	38

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. PREAMBLE

Wildfires are prevalent in Canadian forests, burning an average of 1.96 million hectares annually from 1959 to 2015, with naturally-occurring, large, lightning-caused fires accounting for 91% of area burned (Hanes et al. 2019). The annual average area burned in Canadian forests has increased significantly since 1959; in recent years, fire seasons are beginning earlier in the spring and ending later in the fall (Hanes et al. 2019). Climate change could continue to increase annual area burned in Canada (Wang et al. 2015, Wotton et al. 2017), causing shifts in vegetation communities and associated ecosystem carbon budgets (Bélanger and Pinno, 2008). A dominant natural disturbance force in Canadian and global forests, fire alters ecosystem processes and influences carbon cycling (Kurz et al. 2009). As forests are assessed for their potential to offset greenhouse gas emissions by sequestering carbon (Malhi et al. 2002; Kurz et al. 2009), forest disturbances-such as forest fires-must be considered now and under future climatic conditions. Carbon emissions from forest fires can be substantial (Harden et al. 2000, Randerson et al. 2006; de Groot *et al.* 2009; Sommers *et al.* 2014); emissions of CO_2 and other greenhouse gases from wildland fires contribute to climate warming, while subsequent deposition of pyrogenic carbon aerosols can contribute to atmospheric heating and surface melting by reducing the surface albedo on glaciers, snow, sea ice, and the Greenland ice sheet (Randerson et al. 2006). Concurrently, changes to ecosystem structure and species composition after a fire cause a decline in net radiation and sensible heat fluxes within the burned area, and an accumulation of carbon in organic soils and vegetation post-fire offset

the pulse of carbon released during combustion (Randerson *et al.* 2006). Forest fires additionally produce a highly recalcitrant form of carbon that is often overlooked and/or underestimated (Preston and Schmidt 2006, Santín *et al.* 2015).

Pyrogenic carbon (PyrC) is a product of the partial combustion of organic materials, and is produced naturally during fire events (Scott *et al.* 2014). This thermally altered biomass can be incredibly stable in the environment, persisting in forest soils for hundreds and even thousands of years (DeLuca and Aplet 2008; Ohlson *et al.* 2009; Preston 2009). PyrC can also play important roles in forest soils, such as increasing nitrification rates (DeLuca *et al.* 2006; Hart 2013). PyrC must be included as part of the fire management equation when considering forests as potential carbon sinks (Preston and Schmidt 2006, Hart 2013, Flanagan *et al.* 2019). Despite its ecological importance, discrepancies exist in the literature regarding the amount of PyrC stored in the boreal forest (Amiro *et al.* 2001b, Preston *et al.* 2006, Santín *et al.* 2015). These discrepancies highlight a knowledge gap surrounding how much PyrC is produced during any single fire event. This thesis seeks to explore how tree species, stick-diameter, and fuel moisture content affect PyrC production in fine woody debris through a laboratory burn study.

1.2. CARBON DYNAMICS IN THE BOREAL FOREST

The Canadian boreal forest contains large, dynamic carbon reserves; carbon is constantly being transferred between forest carbon pools, and exchanged between forests and the atmosphere (Harden *et al.* 2000, Stinson *et al.* 2011; Figure 1). Forest carbon can be split into two broad pools: living biomass and dead organic matter (Kurz *et al.* 2009, Malhi *et al.* 2002). Living biomass consists of all live flora (e.g. live branches, foliage, and

roots), while dead organic matter is woody debris, forest floor litter, and soil organic matter (Kurz *et al.* 2009, Malhi *et al.* 2002).

Dead organic matter makes up a substantial proportion of forest biomass. Kranabetter (2009) found that coarse woody debris and snags account for 9% of ecosystem carbon, on average, in southern boreal stands in British Columbia, Canada. Worldwide, down woody debris represents approximately 20% of total aboveground forest biomass (Bradford *et al.* 2009, Fraver *et al.* 2013). Dead woody debris loads vary depending on forest succession and disturbance (Hély *et al.* 2000). Hély *et al.* (2000) found that coarse woody debris levels in boreal mixedwood forests in Quebec, Canada generally increase with time following a fire disturbance. Additionally, different boreal tree species exhibit different trends in coarse woody debris loads; aspen log loads decreased with time, white birch remained high over the entire period, white spruce log loads were consistently the lowest, and white cedar log loads increased in stands older than 200 years (Hély *et al.* 2000). Coarse woody debris accumulation also differs with climate conditions, wetter climates are more favourable to decomposer fungi and thus exhibit lower coarse woody debris loads (Hély *et al.* 2000).



Figure 1. Forest carbon cycling.

The potential for carbon to be sequestered from or released into the atmosphere comes with any change to the amount of forest biomass (living or dead) (Malhi *et al.* 2002). Carbon can be released from the living biomass pool into the atmosphere directly and indirectly. Fire releases carbon directly through emissions of gasses and particulate matter in the smoke plume during combustion, and indirectly as it transfers carbon from living biomass to dead organic matter, where it is released slowly through decomposition (Malhi *et al.* 2002, Stinson *et al.* 2011, Scott *et al.* 2014). Other natural disturbances, such as forest insects and diseases, also release carbon in this indirect manner (Kurz *et al.* 2009, Malhi *et al.* 2002, Stinson *et al.* 2011).

1.3. WHAT IS 'PYROGENIC CARBON'?

The term 'pyrogenic carbon' has been used to describe a continuum (Figure 2) of thermally altered biomass – from partially charred plant materials, to charcoal, black carbon, and soot (Preston and Schmidt 2006). This thermally altered biomass is a result of the pyrolysis of plants in absence of oxygen; it is a product of incomplete combustion (Scott *et al.* 2014). During a wildland fire, rapid heating and high temperatures cause a breakdown of cellulose in plants (Pyne *et al.* 1996, Scott *et al.* 2014). As heat penetrates plant tissues, molecules are broken down with little to no oxygen present, producing flammable gasses, in a process called pyrolysis (Pyne *et al.* 1996, Scott *et al.* 2014). The gasses released during pyrolysis combust when mixed with oxygen in the air surrounding the plant, and the heat produced by the reaction perpetuates the fire (Pyne *et al.* 1996, Drysdale 2011). If the reaction stops before complete combustion occurs, the resultant solid residues are char, charcoal, and/or black carbon (Scott 2010, Schmidt and Noack 2000). Soot forms when small molecules released during pyrolysis re-condense into a highly graphitized product (Schmidt and Noack 2000).

Less			
Partially Charred Plant Material	Charcoal	Black Carbon	Soot
Pyrogenic carbon			

Figure 2. Pyrogenic carbon continuum. This figure was inspired by Hammes *et al.* (2007) and Hedges *et al.* (2000).

The PyrC continuum captures the sliding scale of thermal alteration that can result from different formation conditions during a wildfire such as fuel type, maximum temperature reached during combustion, abundance of oxygen, and duration of charring (Hammes *et al.* 2007, Soucémarianadin *et al.* 2013). PyrC is understood to be highly resistant to degradation due to its thermally altered chemical structure, characterized by aromatic structures (Schmidt and Noack 2000, Preston and Schmidt 2006). Though, in the boreal forest, not all PyrC exhibits equal chemical recalcitrance; PyrC from low-severity, early-season fires has low rates of aromatic content when compared to the range of known values along the PyrC continuum, suggesting low potential for recalcitrance (Soucémarianadin *et al.* 2015). Belcher *et al.* (2018) found that PyrC formed in lower energy regimes are likely susceptible to greater post-fire degradation. These studies indicate that the degree of thermal alteration, and thus fire severity, may determine the degree of chemical recalcitrance of PyrC.

There are a variety of analytical techniques used to separate PyrC from other forms of carbon in soils: visual/microscopic techniques, laboratory oxidation techniques, and an approach based on the release of molecular markers called benzenepolycarboxylic acids (BCPAs; Preston and Schmidt 2006). Challenges exist with making comparisons of PyrC amounts across various research articles and publications because terms are not standardized or used consistently. Traditionally, when visual or microscopic analytical techniques are used to distinguish between blackened and unaltered plant particles, the results have been referred to 'charcoal'; it is unknown which proportion of these charred residues would exhibit the atomic H/C and O/C ratios that define the charcoal portion of the PyrC continuum as described by Schmidt and Noack (2000) and Preston and Schmidt (2006). The results of visual or microscopic analytical are perhaps better described as 'pyrogenic carbon' unless there are other indicators as to where they belong within the continuum. Literature shows 'black carbon' used interchangeably with 'pyrogenic carbon'

to describe the whole continuum, but 'black carbon' is also commonly used to describe the part of the continuum that is resistant to laboratory oxidation or produces BCPAs (Preston and Schmidt 2006). For the purpose of this thesis 'pyrogenic carbon' (PyrC) will refer to the entire continuum; charcoal, black carbon, or soot will be used when a specific portion of the PyrC continuum is being referenced (Figure 2).

1.4. PYROGENIC CARBON, CARBON CYCLING, AND WILDLAND FIRE

Wildland fire alters forest ecosystems and influences carbon cycling, both in Canadian forests and on a global scale (Kurz et al. 2009). Fire contributes directly to the carbon dynamics of the boreal forest in a few ways: by releasing carbon into the atmosphere through combustion, by killing live vegetation (contributing to dead organic matter carbon pools), and by producing PyrC (Scott et al. 2014). Amiro et al. (2001b) estimated that Canadian forest fires produced an average of 27 ± 6 Tg of carbon per year in direct carbon emissions from 1959-1999. In addition to producing carbon emissions, forest fires also convert an estimated 1–9% of carbon from forest fuels (including both live and dead biomass) into PyrC (Preston and Schmidt 2006, Forbes et al. 2006). Approximately 40–270 Tg of black carbon is produced globally by vegetation fires each year (Kuhlbusch and Crutzen 1995); an estimated 7-17 Tg of PyrC is produced annually within boreal forest regions (Preston and Schmidt 2006), but these numbers may be grossly underestimated (Santín et al. 2015). Wildland fires emit carbon in their smoke plume, but also produce PyrC deposits; the recalcitrance of PyrC allows it to act as a countering sink to a fire's carbon emissions.

In addition to acting as a carbon sink, PyrC stimulates microbial activity and nutrient cycling after fire, playing important roles in forest soils (Wardle *et al.* 1998, DeLuca *et al.*

2006, Pingree and DeLuca 2017). Increased nitrification, such that can be stimulated by PyrC, can facilitate increased forest productivity, thus potentially increasing the rate at which carbon is sequestered by a forest system following a fire (Wan *et al.* 2001). Amiro *et al.* (2001a) highlights the need for additional research to better explore the impact of fire on the forest carbon balance, especially with respect to post-fire carbon losses.

It is difficult to measure pre-fire fuel characteristics for a wildfire so that they might compare with PyrC amounts post-fire, this has prevented accurate accounts of PyrC production in the boreal forest (Preston and Schmidt 2006, Makoto *et al.* 2012, Santín *et al.* 2015). Experiments that measure these attributes are limited to laboratory trials or prescribed fires. The dynamic nature of wildland fire adds to these difficulties, since variables such as fire intensity, rate of spread, and even fuel types rarely remain constant across a wildfire. Quantifying the amount of PyrC produced by wildfires in the boreal forest and identifying the burning conditions conducive to differing production rates will help form a better understanding of how PyrC contributes to overall carbon cycling.

1.5. PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION

PyrC production depends on the thermal alteration of woody biomass during a fire, which is primarily dependent on fire temperature, but heating duration plays a role at lower temperatures (Czimczik and Masiello 2007, Brewer 2012). Considering the dynamic nature of wildfire and the resulting variability in fire intensity and severity, it is likely that PyrC production rates and the degree of thermal alteration varies within the same fire. Though research on the formation of black carbon, specifically, has been conducted in laboratory settings, such research conducted in wildfire and prescribed fire settings is limited; there is very little available research into factors affecting the quantity and quality of PyrC production in the field, such as pre-fire fuel conditions and fire intensity measurements (Czimczik and Masiello 2007, Preston and Schmidt 2006, Santín *et al.* 2015). This knowledge gap prevents accurate modeling of PyrC production for wildfires in the present, and makes it difficult to consider how changing fire regimes might affect future PyrC production.

1.5.1. Combustion and flammability

Combustion is a rapid chemical oxidative reaction that generates heat, generates light, and produces a range of chemical products (Scott et al. 2014); one of these chemical products is PyrC. Martin et al. (1969) describes combustion in four stages. In the first stage, heat is transferred to the fuel by radiation, conduction and/or convection, causing the temperature and moisture content of the fuel to change and thus beginning the preheating phase (Martin *et al.* 1969). During the second stage, endothermic decomposition occurs, releasing flammable and non-flammable gasses (Martin et al. 1969). The third stage of combustion begins when decomposition becomes exothermic; at this point, the flammable gases being emitted become concentrated enough to exceed their lower critical flaming level and the flaming phase of combustion begins (Martin et al. 1969). During the fourth stage, the charred fuel continues to release energy through glowing combustion after the flames subside; depending on the condition of the fuel, some may remain in a charred condition whereas in hot/dry fuels only ash may remain (Martin et al. 1969). In more recent literature, 'burning' is sometimes used to describe the entire process described by Martin et al. (1969) and 'combustion' sometimes refers to only the oxidative portions of the process in stage 3 and 4 (Scott *et al.* 2014).

Flammability is important to combustion, and thus PyrC production, because it describes the likelihood that combustion can occur. Flammability is described as having three components: ignitability, sustainability and combustibility (Anderson 1970, Gill and Zylstra 2005). Ignitability is the ability of fuel to catch fire, often measured by the time it takes fuel to ignite when exposed to a heat source (ignition delay time); ignition delay time varies with differences in fuel density, specific heat, or size (Anderson 1970). Sustainability is described as a measure of how well a fire will continue to burn with or without a heat source (Anderson 1970), or how long a fire burns with a flame and by smoldering (Gill and Zylstra 2005). Combustibility is defined as a measure of how rapid a fire burns (Anderson 1970); combustibility can be expressed as the amount of weight lost during flaming combustion or the total weight of material burned divided by the length of time it burned, or it can be measured using a flame dimension (Gill and Zylstra 2005). Martin *et al.* (1994) added a fourth component of flammability; the fourth component, consumability, is defined as how much of the fuel will be consumed by the fire.

Many studies have linked fuel moisture content with forest fire ignition probability and thus flammability, with lower fuel moisture content contributing to higher flammability (Rothermel and Philpot 1973, Flannigan and Wotton 1991, Chuvieco *et al.* 2004, Larjavaara *et al.* 2004, Ganteaume *et al.* 2010). Fuel size and shape have been linked to the combustibility component of flammability, with fine round twigs <6mm in diameter and leaves being the most flammable in eucalyptus fuels (Burrows 2001). Flammability has also been found to differ between plant species; the causes of flammability are different among species and species of the same genus do not always exhibit the same flammability (Behm *et al.* 2004, van Altena *et al.* 2012). Understory plants in pine flatwoods show

greater flammability than understory plants in hardwood hammocks, though measurements of consumability were similar between ecosystems (Behm *et al.* 2004).

1.5.2. Fire intensity and severity

In general, fire intensity is a measure of the energy released by a fire, while fire severity is a measure of the organic matter consumed (Scott et al. 2014). The head of a wildfire has a higher rate of spread and thus a higher rate of energy release than the back of a wildfire under the same fuel conditions (Martin et al. 1969). Carvalho et al. (2011) found backing fires produced almost twice as much charcoal as head fires in a Florida pine forest; presumably because of differences in residence times, oxygen availability, and fire intensity. Backing fires were found to convert approximately 1.5% of initial biomass to charcoal, while head fires only converted 0.4% of biomass to charcoal, with percentages of converted biomass for both head and back fires ranging between 0 and 6.2% (Carvalho et al. 2011). Brewer (2012) measured the amount of PyrC produced by burning masticated fuels (mulch) from Idaho mixed wood forests under three different fuel moisture regimes; the study used fuel moisture as a predictor of fire intensity and found that fire intensity decreased with increases in fuel moisture. There was no significant difference in production of PyrC production among the three moisture groups (4–8%, 10–12%, and 13– 16%), but PyrC production generally increased with increasing fuel moisture (Brewer 2012). Brewer (2012) also measured the proportion of black carbon produced in their experiments, finding black carbon production also increased with increasing fuel moisture. These studies indicate that lower fire intensities produce greater amounts of PyrC.

Lower fire intensities and severities characteristic of early season boreal wildfires were found to produce PyrC with low chemical recalcitrance (i.e. partially charred plant

material or charcoal; Figure 2) (Soucémarianadin *et al.* 2015). Results from an experimental crown fire showed that chemical characteristics of the PyrC layer in the forest floor were correlated with the temperature-time profiles at corresponding sampling points—higher maximum temperatures and associated prolonged heating durations increased degree of aromaticity, and thus recalcitrance, of the pyrogenic organic matter (Santín *et al.* 2016). An interaction between tree taxa and pyrolysis temperature has also been shown to affect the recalcitrance of resultant PyrC; gymnosperms were found to produce more recalcitrant PyrC at lower temperatures than angiosperms (Hatton *et al.* 2016). Fire intensity and severity therefore affect the amount of PyrC produced, and its degree of thermal alteration.

1.5.3. Chemical make-up of fuel

Aromatic components, such as lignin, and non-aromatic components, such as cellulose, both contribute to the quality of PyrC produced during burning (Shafizadeh 1984); fuels with high lignin-to-cellulose ratio have been found to produce greater amounts of black carbon (Keiluweit *et al.* 2010, Knicker 2010). Since lignin content in wood can vary considerably in different tree species (Sarkanen and Ludwig 1971), lignin content and/or lignin-to-cellulose ratios may also contribute to differences in PyrC projection rates between species.

1.6. PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION IN THE BOREAL FOREST

Earlier studies used multiple methods to quantify PyrC production during and after wildland fires; many studies focused on PyrC production in one portion of a forest stand (e.g. soil organic matter), or else focused on one portion of the PyrC continuum, making studies difficult to compare. Ohlson and Tryterud (2000) used traps placed on the forest floor to quantify charcoal production and transport during experimental forest fires in the Scandinavian boreal forest. They estimated that experimental fires produced 235 kg ha⁻¹ of charcoal on average, however the distribution was highly variable between fires as well as between different parts of individual fires (Ohlson and Tryterud 2000). Czimczik *et al.* (2003) quantified the conversion rate of soil organic matter to black carbon during a Scandinavian wildfire. The surface fire studied produced 5–72 g m⁻² (50–720 kg ha⁻¹) of black carbon depending on the intensity and severity of the fire (Czimczik *et al.* 2003). Smaller amounts of black carbon were produced when less of the organic layer was consumed (Czimczik *et al.* 2003). It is difficult to compare PyrC levels between the Scandinavian studies because they quantified different parts of the PyrC continuum (Preston and Schmidt 2006).

Santín *et al.* (2015) sought to quantify the PyrC produced across the complete range of forest stand components immediately following a typical, high-intensity boreal crown fire. This study was one of the first to attempt this type of in-situ total account of PyrC production. Santín *et al.* (2015) found that 27.6% of the carbon affected by fire was retained in PyrC rather than emitted into the atmosphere, with a production rate of 4.8 ± 0.8 t ha⁻¹ ($4800 \pm 800 \text{ kg ha}^{-1}$). This study showed substantially higher rates of PyrC production than many other studies, likely due to more comprehensive measurements being taken before any PyrC could be lost by leaching or erosion (Santín *et al.* 2015). Maestrini *et al.* (2017) found persistent PyrC stocks after initial post-fire erosion in a Californian mixedconifer forest of 248 ± 30 g m⁻² (2480 ± 300 kg ha⁻¹), which approaches the PyrC production rates measured by Santín *et al.* (2015). Maestrini *et al.* (2017) also found that

total PyrC stocks remained constant across fire severity classes, but that distribution of PyrC across forest stand components changed with fire severity.

PyrC is very stable in the environment, persisting in forest soils for hundreds to thousands of years (DeLuca et al. 2006, Ohlson et al. 2009, Preston 2009, Pingree and DeLuca 2017). The stability of this thermally altered biomass creates the potential for stocks of PyrC to build slowly in fire-dominated ecosystems with successive fire events (DeLuca and Aplet 2008, Brewer 2012, Santín et al. 2013). In a scenario where fires become much more frequent on the landscape with climate warming, modeling indicates that production of new PyrC could out-pace climate-induced accelerated loss of residual PyrC (Landry and Matthews 2017). With the established residence times and the idea that PyrC will accumulate over time, Ohlson and Tryterud (2000) concluded that charcoal stocks in the boreal forest should be higher than observed. One theory is that some PyrC is consumed in subsequent fires (Ohlson and Tryterud 2000, Czimczik et al. 2005, Preston and Schmidt 2006). Brewer (2012) tested this theory with macro-charcoal particles (>6mm) in a laboratory, finding that an average of 41% of charred residues were lost in the first repeated burn event and 80% of charred material was lost after 4 repeated fires. In-stand coarse woody debris, unlike mulch, exhibited an increase in PyrC following a subsequent wildfire; coarse woody debris in once- and twice-burned upland mixed-conifer forest sites in Montana showed half the amount of PyrC on coarse woody debris in once-burned sites as compared to twice-burned (323kg ha⁻¹ and 655 kg ha⁻¹, respectively) (Ward *et al.* 2017). Another study explored consumption of residual PyrC during an experimental fire and found substantially lower loss rates than Brewer et al. (2012) with 75% of 1–1.7cm-sized

samples losing <15% and 75% of larger samples (2–4cm by 1–3cm) losing <25% of their mass (Santín *et al.* 2013).

Consumption rates of residual PyrC differ in wildfires of different intensities; Doerr *et al.* (2018) found that consumption of residual PyrC on the surface of the forest floor was greater in a high-intensity fire than in a low-intensity fire. PyrC from a jack pine burned in a slash pile experienced 64% and 17% loss under high- and low-intensity fires, respectively, while PyrC from jack pine burned in a wildfire experienced 84% and 50% loss in the same high- and low-intensity fires, respectively (Doerr *et al.* 2018). Consumption rates of residual PyrC could vary greatly depending on the location of the PyrC within the forest stand; if the residual PyrC is not exposed to a subsequent wildfire (for example, because it is protected within unburned soil or on a standing dead tree during a surface fire), then it cannot be consumed. As such, the loss rates reported by Doerr *et al.* (2018) likely represent an extreme upper end, since PyrC is not likely to remain exposed on the surface of the forest floor by the time the stand experiences a subsequent wildfire.

Recent interest in offsetting global greenhouse gas emissions has placed focus on forest ecosystems for their potential role in sequestering carbon (Malhi *et al.* 2002; Brewer 2012). Kurz *et al.* (2009) estimates that Canada's managed forests are a carbon source, taking into account the release of carbon due to forest fires and large insect outbreaks (such as mountain pine beetle and spruce budworm). This thesis works to further our understanding of the role wildland fire plays in sequestering carbon.

1.7. OBJECTIVES

This study focuses on quantifying the amount of PyrC produced by burning dead and down woody debris from three boreal tree species in a laboratory setting. This study also

explores the effects of fuel moisture and diameter size class of fuels on the quantity of PyrC produced in laboratory burn trials. Separating fine woody debris samples by species, fuel moisture content, and diameter size class allows results from this study to be more easily applied to wildfires in the Canadian boreal forest, since land managers inventory dead and down woody debris in this manner (McRae *et al.* 1979, Alexander *et al.* 2004, ASRD 2009).

1.7.1. Research questions

- Will trembling aspen (*Populus tremuloides* Michx.) is produce more PyrC than black spruce (*Picea mariana* (Mill.); BSP) and jack pine (*Pinus banskiana* Lamb.), as the sole deciduous species? Further, will black spruce and jack pine differ in PyrC production rates?
- 2) Will larger diameter samples produce more PyrC than smaller diameter samples?
- 3) Will higher moisture content samples exhibit higher rates of PyrC production than lower moisture contents?
- 4) Will there be any significant interactions between the three variables?

These questions were explored through laboratory burning under simulated surface fire conditions. This thesis details the experiment, results, and potential implications over the next 4 sections; Section 2 outlines the materials and methodology, Section 3 contains the results of the experiment, Section 4 discusses the significance of these results, and Section 5 summarizes the conclusions of the experiment. Details for all literature cited are found at the end of the document.

2. METHODS

2.1. SAMPLE COLLECTION

This study focuses on PyrC production through the combustion of dead and down woody debris from three boreal tree species in Alberta, Canada. Black spruce, jack pine, and trembling aspen were chosen because of their abundance in Alberta's boreal forest. These three species are also the dominant, over-story species in many of the benchmark fuel types defined by the Canadian Fire Behavior Prediction (FBP) System (Taylor *et al.* 1997); this system is used as a standard among wildland fire management organizations in Canada for estimating head fire rate of spread, fire intensity, type of fire, elliptical fire area, perimeter, and perimeter growth rate. Fine woody debris samples, of these representative species, were collected from three different sites; the black spruce dominant and jack pine dominant stands were located to the north of Edmonton, Alberta, while the trembling aspen dominated stand was located to the southwest of Edmonton, Alberta (Figure 7). Each forest stand was chosen for its visual match to the benchmark fuel type from the FBP system (Table 1).

The black spruce dominant stand, located at 55.068 N and -114.052 W, represents an example of the C-2 Boreal Spruce fuel type from the FBP system (Figure 3). 'C-2 Boreal Spruce' is defined by the FBP system as representing upland and lowland black spruce, white, and Engelmann spruce stands, but not spruce-sphagnum bogs (Taylor *et al.* 1997). This stand was made up of mature black spruce, with understory shrubs including Labrador tea (*Rhododendron groenlandicum* (Oeder) Kron & Judd) and wild rose species

(*Rosa* spp.); as depicted (Figure 3), the mature black spruce in this stand often had branching along their entire boles.

The jack pine stand, located at 55.023 N and -113.973 W, represents an example of the C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole Pine fuel type from the FBP system (Figure 4). 'C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole Pine' is defined by the FBP system as representing fully stocked mature jack and lodgepole pine stands (Taylor *et al.* 1997). This stand was made up of mature jack pine with very few understory trees or shrubs. This closed-canopy stand had a crown-base height of approximately 5 m, likely as a result of self-pruning in the jack pine trees.

The trembling aspen stand, located at 55.928 N and -115.0265W, represents an example of the M-1/2 Boreal Mixedwood fuel type from the FBP system (Figure 5). 'M-1/2 Boreal Mixedwood' is defined by the FBP system as representing mixed stands of boreal species in the leafless (1) or green (2) stages and further defined by the percentages of coniferous and deciduous components (Taylor *et al.* 1997). This stand was made up of approximately 75% mature trembling aspen with white spruce (*Picea glauca* (Moench) Voss), white birch (*Betula papyrifera* Marsh.), and balsam fir (*Abies balsamea* (L.) Mill.) present. The understory was made up of balsam fir and various shrubs including beaked hazel (*Corylus cornuta* Marsh.), service berry (*Amelanchier* spp.), and wild rose species.

In addition to species, this study examines whether PyrC production rates differ between five diameter size classes within the fine woody debris samples; size classes are defined by a "go-no-go-gauge". The "go-no-go gauge", as seen in Figure 8, uses nested slots to categorize samples into the following diameter size classes: size class 1, <0.5cm; size class 2, 0.5cm to 1cm; size class 3, 1.1cm to 3cm; size class 4, 3.1cm to 5cm; size

class 5, 5.1 to 7cm. The use of these size classes is common in Canada for the measurement

of fine woody debris as wildland fire fuels (McRae et al. 1979, Alexander et al. 2004,

ASRD 2009).

Table 1. A brief summary of Canadian Forest Fire Behavior Prediction System fuel type characteristics for C-2 Boreal Spruce, C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole Pine, and M-1/2 Boreal Mixedwood—Leafless/Green (summarized from Alexander *et al.* 1984, Table 1).

Fuel Type	Forest Floor & Organic Layer	Surface & Ladder Fuels	Stand Structure & Composition
C-2	Continuous feather moss and/or cladonia; deep, compact organic layer	Continuous shrub, e.g. Labrador tea common; low to moderate down woody fuels; tree crowns extended nearly to ground; arboreal lichens, flaky bark.	Moderately well-stocked black spruce stands on both upland and lowland sites; sphagnum bogs excluded
C-3	Continuous feather moss; moderately deep, compact organic layer.	Sparse conifer understory may be present; sparse down woody fuels; tree crowns separated from ground.	Fully-stocked jack or lodgepole pine stands; mature.
M-1 & M-2	Continuous leaf litter in deciduous portions of stands; discontinuous feather moss and needle litter in conifer portions of stands; organic layers shallow, uncompacted to moderately compacted.	Moderate shrub and continuous herb layers; low to moderate dead and down woody fuels; conifer crowns extend nearly to ground; scattered to moderate conifer understory.	Moderately well-stocked mixed stands of boreal conifers (black/white spruce, balsam/subalpine fir) and deciduous species (trembling aspen, white birch). Fuel types are differentiated by season and % conifer:%deciduous spp. composition.



Figure 3. FBP benchmark fuel type: C-2 Boreal Spruce (Taylor et al. 1997).



Figure 4. FBP benchmark fuel type: C-3 Mature Jack or Lodgepole Pine (Taylor *et al.*1997).



Figure 5. FBP benchmark fueltype: (A) M-1 Boreal Mixedwood - leafless / (B) M-2 Boreal Mixedwood - green (Taylor *et al.*1997).

Finally, this study also explores the effect of fuel moisture on the amount of PyrC produced during combustion. The moisture content of dead fuels, such as fine woody debris on the forest floor, is determined by wetting and drying processes associated with weather conditions on an hourly, daily, and seasonal basis (Scott *et al.* 2014). Fuel moisture is used operationally as an indication of fuel ignitability (Scott *et al.* 2014). In Canada, fuel moisture content in fine fuels is approximated by the Fire Weather Index system, and represented by the Fine Fuel Moisture Code (FFMC) (Van Wagner 1987). FFMC values vary greatly throughout the spring, summer, and fall across Canadian forests; Figure 6 shows the seasonal variation in FFMC values across three sites from 2011-2015. Three moisture prescriptions were examined: 8% fuel moisture, 18% fuel moisture, and 28% fuel moisture; these moisture contents roughly correspond with FFMC values of 93, 83, and 73, respectively.



Figure 6. Average number of days (from May-September, annually) with FFMC values >70 across three Canadian sites.

Three replicates of each fuel moisture prescription were assigned randomly to tag numbers belonging to each species and size class. All samples were dried at 90°C overnight 21 to obtain oven-dry weights, then soaked in water for 24 hours. The wet weights needed to achieve each fuel moisture prescription were calculated for each sample and samples were allowed to air dry until they reached their prescribed moisture content. Fuel moisture was calculated as a proportion of dry weight (Equation 1).

Fuel moisture
$$\% = \frac{wet weight - dry weight}{dry weight} * 100$$

Equation 1. Fuel moisture as a proportion of the dry weight of the sample.

2.2. LABORATORY BURNING

Laboratory burn trials were conducted to simulate a surface fire passing over the fine woody debris samples. Samples were assigned numbered metal tags to maintain their unique identities throughout laboratory testing. Using the burn table at the Canadian Forest Service's Northern Forestry Centre in Edmonton, Alberta, each sample was placed in a fine (0.5mm), stainless-steel-wire-mesh basket and held above a propane burner for three minutes (Figure 9). The burn order was determined by randomly selecting from those samples that had dried enough to reach their pre-determined target moisture content. The heating duration of three minutes was based on a literature review of residence times in surface fires (Santín *et al.* 2015, Scott *et al.* 2014, Hartford and Frandsen 1993). Two temperature data loggers were attached to each sample prior to burning to record the heat of combustion, and times of flaming combustion (if applicable) were observed and recorded. After three minutes, the propane burner was turned off and each sample was allowed to burn to self-extinguishment. Once cooled, burned samples were placed in bags and labelled with their tag number.

2.2.1. Pre-burn measurements and preparation

Prior to burning, the diameters of each sample were recorded; diameter measurements were six centimeters from each end of the sample. Comments about the physical condition of each sample were recorded, including decay, presence and condition of bark, cones, and any other distinguishing features.

2.2.2. Post-burn processing and measurements

PyrC was separated from unburned biomass on each sample by hand-scraping the thermally-altered biomass back into its sample bag. Handling and scraping each sample over the sample bag prevented small pieces from being lost during processing. After scraping, the unburned portion of the sample was placed in an aluminum tray labelled with the sample's tag number. The PyrC was rinsed out of its sample bag onto a filter paper, using water. Once the water had drained through the filter paper, the filter paper and PyrC were placed in another aluminum tray labelled with the sample's tag number. All unburned and thermally-altered sample components were dried at 90°C overnight to obtain oven-dry weights. PyrC production was expressed as a proportion of the pre-burned sample weight (Equation 2).

$$PyrC \% = \frac{PyrC \ dry \ weight}{sample \ dry \ weight} * 100$$

Equation 2. Pyrogenic carbon production as a proportion of sample weight.

2.3. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All statistical analyses were completed using SAS Studio University Edition using an alpha value of 0.05 to determine significance. PyrC production (%) measurements were subject to a 3 (species) x 3 (moisture contents) x 5 (diameter size class) three-way analysis of variance (ANOVA) in order to test the relationship between species, diameter size class, and fuel moisture content on PyrC production. The data was transformed by natural logarithm so that it met the assumptions of ANOVA, exhibiting experimental errors that are normally distributed and have equal variance. Least Significant Difference (LSD) tests were completed to further explore the relationships of each significant independent variable on the production of PyrC and to further analyze the significant interaction. A subset of the LSD pairwise comparisons were chosen for further analysis, to prevent Type 1 errors. Pairwise comparisons were only examined for levels of variables determined to be significant to the interaction, and only for interactions that shared a common variable. A Bonferroni correction of alpha was used to further reduce the chance of Type 1 error during pairwise comparisons.

A subset of the data was re-analysed, containing only samples that had experienced at least some charring (as detailed in Section 3, there were 13 samples that did not burn). Since the subset of data was unbalanced, the Type III sum of squares results were used during the three-way ANOVA. Tukey-Kramer tests were completed to further explore the relationship of a significant independent variable on the production of PyrC and to further analyse the significant interaction in this unbalanced dataset. Additionally, a one-way ANOVA was used on this same subset of data to compare PyrC production among samples that experienced visible flaming combustion against samples that did not (i.e. samples that only smouldered).



Figure 7. Sample sites in relation to the Boreal Plains Ecozone in Alberta, Canada.



Figure 8. Go-no-go gauge; sample showing size class 2, 0.5 to 1cm.



Figure 9. Sample being burned under simulated surface fire conditions in the lab.

3. RESULTS

3.1. OBSERVATIONS DURING LABORATORY BURNING

Of the 135 samples exposed to simulated surface fire conditions during the laboratory burn trials, 13 samples exhibited no charring, and thus produced no PyrC (0% PyrC production). All 13 of the unburned samples were of the largest diameter size class (5.1–7cm) and of the two highest moisture contents (7 at 18% moisture and 6 at 28% moisture). All three species were represented fairly evenly among the unburned samples (5 jack pine, 4 trembling aspen, and 4 black spruce). Each of the remaining 122 samples exhibited at least some charring. None of the samples were completely consumed by burning, but 16 samples had only thermally altered biomass left after burning. The PyrC produced by these 16 samples ranged from 0.02–1.15g, though most were <0.30g.

Of the 122 charred samples, 35 samples experienced flaming combustion; flaming durations ranged from 3 seconds to nearly 10 minutes. The average flaming duration among those 35 samples was 92 seconds. Black spruce samples experienced flaming combustion more often than jack pine or trembling aspen samples (17, 10, and 8 samples with flaming combustion, respectively). Lower moisture content samples experienced flaming combustion more frequently than higher moisture content samples; 17, 10, and 8 samples with flaming combustion for 8%, 18%, and 28% moisture content, respectively. Finally, smaller diameter samples experienced flaming combustion more often than larger diameter samples; 22 size class-1 and -2 samples experienced flaming combustion, while 13 size class-3, -4, and -5 samples experienced flaming combustion.
3.2. ANALYSIS OF VARIANCE (ANOVA)

Mean PyrC production for all samples was 5.1% (5.7% when unburned samples were excluded). Mean PyrC production across species ranged from 3.9–7.1%, across sample diameters ranged from 1.3–9.4%, and across moisture contents ranged from 4.5–5.8%.

3.2.1. Unburned samples included

The ANOVA indicated that at least one species (F=4.09, P=0.020), at least one diameter size class (F=29.97, P<0.000), and at least one moisture content (F=6.51, P=0.002) had a significantly different mean PyrC production. There was also a significant interaction between diameter size class and moisture content (F=4.08, P=0.000) in terms of their effect on the population mean PyrC production. The interactions between species and diameter size class (F=1.27, P=0.270), species and moisture content (F=0.46, P=0.764), or among species, diameter size class, and moisture content (F=1.20, P=0.281) were not significant on the mean PyrC production.

3.2.2. Unburned samples excluded

The ANOVA indicated that at least one diameter size class (F=12.39, P<0.000) had a significantly different mean PyrC production. Species (F=1.71, P=0.187) and moisture content (F=2.78, P=0.068) were not found be significantly different with respect to mean PyrC production. There was a significant interaction between diameter size class and moisture content (F=2.14, P=0.041) in terms of their effect on the population mean PyrC production. The interactions between species and diameter size class (F=1.36 P=0.228), species and moisture content (F=0.59, P=0.668), or among species, diameter size class, and

moisture content (F=1.18, P=0.306) were not significant on the population mean PyrC production.

3.2.3. Flaming vs. non-flaming combustion

There was no significant difference in charcoal production between burned samples that experienced flaming combustion and samples that did not (F=0.32, P=0.571).

3.3. POST-HOC TESTS

3.3.1. Unburned samples included

Among species, mean PyrC production in trembling aspen differed significantly from that in jack pine and black spruce (Figure 10); the deciduous species exhibited higher rates of PyrC production than the two coniferous species. Among sample diameters, posthoc testing revealed 3 significant groupings; mean PyrC production differed significantly between sample diameters 0–1cm, 1.1–5cm, and 5.1–7cm (Figure 11). The larger diameter samples exhibited lower rates of PyrC production than the smaller diameter samples. Mean PyrC production differed significantly for 8% moisture content compared to the 18% and 28% moisture treatments (Figure 12). The samples with higher moisture contents produced less PyrC under simulated surface fire conditions than those with a lower moisture content.

Moisture content had a significant effect on mean PyrC production for samples from the 3 largest diameter size classes (diameters 1.1–7cm; size class 3, F=3.75, P=0.027; size class 4, F=3.15, P=0.047; and size class 5, F=13.85, P<0.000), but not for samples from the 2 smallest diameter size classes (size class 1, F=0.80, P=0.454; and size class 2, F=1.28, P=0.2838). Samples with diameters of 0–1cm were found to produce similar amounts of PyrC regardless of moisture content. The sample's diameter had a significant effect on mean PyrC production for samples with 18% (F=19.07, P<0.000) and 28% (F=17.56, P<0.000) moisture content, but not for samples with 8% moisture content (F=1.49, P=0.2113). The drier samples produced similar amounts of PyrC regardless of

their diameter.

Pairwise comparisons were completed for combinations of interactions between the three largest diameter size classes and two highest moisture contents. Alpha was adjusted to reduce the chance of type 1 error during these 9 pairwise comparisons; alpha = 0.0056 was used to determine significance for pairwise comparisons.

Table 2 shows the *P*-values for the 9 pairwise comparisons. These pairwise comparisons indicated that the largest diameter samples (5.1–7cm diameter) from the two highest moisture contents (18% and 28% moisture) produced significantly less PyrC than other samples (Figure 13).

In addition to producing less PyrC, samples from the two largest diameter size classes (3.1–7cm diameter) at the two highest moisture contents (18% and 28% moisture) had the highest rates of residual, post-test unburned biomass (Figure 14). When PyrC production is expressed as a percentage of consumed biomass (Equation 3), trends in PyrC production appear to follow trends in residual unburned biomass (Figure 15).

$$PyrC \ \% = \frac{PyrC \ dry \ weight}{sample \ dry \ weight - (dry \ weight \ postburn \ biomass \ and \ PyrC)} * 100$$

Equation 3. Pyrogenic carbon production as a proportion of sample weight.

Pairwise Comparison					
1 st Interaction			2 nd Interaction		<i>P</i> -value
Interaction	Mean PyrC production		Interaction	Mean PyrC production	
size class 3 at 18%	3.32%	VS.	size class 3 at 28%	2.90%	0.4229
size class 4 at 18%	2.04%	VS.	size class 4 at 28%	1.95%	0.8275
size class 5 at 18%	0.09%	VS.	size class 5 at 28%	0.45%	0.4992
size class 3 at 18%	3.32%	VS.	size class 4 at 18%	2.04%	0.2474
size class 3 at 18%	3.32%	VS.	size class 5 at 18%	0.09%	< 0.0001
size class 4 at 18%	2.04%	VS.	size class 5 at 18%	0.09%	0.0002
size class 3 at 28%	2.90%	VS.	size class 4 at 28%	1.95%	0.5651
size class 3 at 28%	2.90%	VS.	size class 5 at 28%	0.45%	0.0007
size class 4 at 28%	1.95%	VS.	size class 5 at 28%	0.45%	0.0044

Table 2. Least squares difference (LSD) pairwise comparisons for the significant interaction between sample diameter and sample moisture content.







Figure 11. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among sample diameters for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and sample diameters with different letters were significantly different.



Figure 12. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and moisture contents with different letters were significantly different.



Figure 13. Mean pyrogenic carbon production for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and different letters indicated pairwise comparisons that were significantly different.



Figure 14. Mean post-test unburned biomass for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset including unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers.



Figure 15. Mean pyrogenic carbon production relative to consumed biomass for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers.

3.3.2. Unburned samples excluded

Like before, post-hoc testing revealed 3 significant groupings among sample diameters, though there were not enough replicates of 5.1–7cm diameter samples for the Tukey-Kramer test to include it. Each sample diameter produced similar amounts of PyrC to the next closest sample diameter(s), but produced significantly different amounts of PyrC than all other sample diameters (Figure 16); sample diameters 0–0.5cm had a significantly different mean PyrC production than sample diameters 1.1–5cm; sample diameters 3.1–5cm; sample diameters 1.1–3cm had a significantly different mean PyrC production sample diameters 3.1–5cm had a significantly different mean PyrC production sample diameters 4.1–5cm; sample diameters 0–0.5cm; and sample diameters 3.1–5cm had a significantly different mean PyrC production sample diameters 0–1cm. The larger diameter samples exhibited lower rates of PyrC production than the smaller diameter samples (Figure 16).

Multiple comparisons were completed to examine the significant interaction between moisture content and sample diameter; comparisons completed using the Tukey-Kramer used alpha=0.05. Though the Tukey-Kramer test produces comparisons for all potential pairwise combinations, only those that shared a common variable were compared. This post hoc test showed that the lowest moisture content still had no effect on mean PyrC production at any sample diameter, even after removing unburned samples from the dataset (Figure 17). Additionally, there were no significant differences in mean PyrC production for common diameter size classes at different moisture contents (ex. diameters 0.6-1cm at 18% moisture vs. diameters 0.6-1cm at 28% moisture). At 18% moisture content, two diameter size classes (0.5-1cm and 3.1-5cm) were significantly different with respect to mean PyrC production (P=0.026); 5.1-7cm diameter samples at 18% moisture content did

not have enough replicates to be include by the Tukey-Kramer test (Figure 17). At 28% moisture content, the smallest diameter size class was significantly different than the three largest diameter size classes with respect to mean PyrC production (P=0.015, P=0.002, P=0.017) (Figure 17). Overall, larger diameter samples showed lower mean PyrC production than smaller diameter samples when fuel moisture was 18% or greater.



Figure 16. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) among sample diameters for the dataset excluding unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers, and sample diameters with different letters were significantly different.



Figure 17. Mean pyrogenic carbon production (%) for samples of different diameters at different moisture contents for the dataset excluding unburned samples; standard errors of each mean are denoted by whiskers. Pairwise comparisons between similar diameters across moisture contents showed no significant differences; different letters indicate significant differences between sample diameters of the same moisture content.

4. **DISCUSSION**

4.1. EFFECT OF SPECIES ON PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION

Trembling aspen, the only deciduous species in this study, exhibited a significantly higher mean PyrC production than jack pine and black spruce; this result supports the first hypothesis outlined in section 1.7.1. Differences in PyrC production could be a result of differing physical and/or chemical properties between species. Fire behavior in trembling aspen slash has been observed to be substantially less than that of jack pine slash under similar environmental conditions, with spread rates of 2.5 m min⁻¹ as compared to 36.6 m min⁻¹ (Alexander 1982). Alexander (1982) indicated that aspen slash was light and discontinuous when compared to jack pine slash, but did not indicate if the differences in fuel loading and arrangement accounted for the entire difference in fire behavior. In general, coniferous species have a higher cellulose content, higher lignin content, and lower pentosane content as compared to deciduous species (Rowell *et al.* 2005). Wood density also commonly varies between tree species; a study of Canadian tree species, including the three boreal species studied here, found that black spruce typically had a higher density than trembling aspen and jack pine (Singh 1986).

Lower densities, along with lower volumetric heat content, higher lignin content, and higher gravimetric heat content have been associated with increased consumption of coarse woody debris in various states of decay during laboratory fires (Hyde *et al.* 2012). Additionally, differences in chemical make-up, such as lignin to cellulose ratios, have also been linked to differences in pyrolysis and combustion in natural, non-wood fibres (Dorez *et al.* 2014, Gani and Naruse 2007). It has been postulated that materials richer in lignin, such as wood from pine trees, may face relatively smaller losses of mass due to charring (Santín *et al.* 2015, Cornwell *et al.* 2009). Differences in fuel loading or arrangement cannot be used to explain differences in PyrC production in this study, since samples were burned individually. The difference in PyrC production among species could be linked to differences in combinations of chemical make-up and wood density among species; this should be explored further in future studies.

4.2. EFFECT OF SAMPLE DIAMETER ON PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION

The mean PyrC production percentage decreased as sample diameter increased; there were three significantly different groupings of diameter size classes. The trend of decreasing PyrC production as sample diameter increased was consistent through all diameter size classes, and remained when the 13 unburned samples were removed from the dataset. These results do not support hypothesis 2 (section 1.7.1) and are difficult to compare with other studies, since pre-burn biomass has not often been classified by size for comparison to post-burn residues.

Brewer (2012) quantified PyrC production in masticated fuels of less than 7cm diameter, but the study burned the masticated fuels in mixed fuel beds and did not explore differences in PyrC production by the size of masticated pieces. Santín *et al.* (2015) compared the pre-burned mass of forest stand components to the post-burn pyrogenic organic matter for the same stand components following a crown fire in a jack pine stand; forest biomass components were separated into forest floor, down wood, overstory bark, and overstory needles. The down wood component accounted for all of the fine woody debris of diameters 0.6–7cm that would be comparable to this study, while 0–0.5cm diameter fine woody debris was combined with forest floor fuels (Santín *et al.* 2015).

Santín *et al.* (2015) found that the conversion rate to PyrC was lowest for overstory jack pine needles, but highest for overstory bark followed shortly by down wood. Santín *et al.* (2015) measured charring depth on down wood components, observing that the smallest diameter pieces were most affected by fire; these results are consisted with non-quantitative observations from this study—many of the samples from smaller size classes had very little unburned wood left after combustion.

The ratio of surface area to volume may affect combustion completeness, and thus conversion of biomass to PyrC (Santín *et al.* 2015). Comparing this study to Santín *et al.* (2015), it seems as though there may be an optimal surface area to volume ratio for PyrC production that lies somewhere between that of a jack pine needle and that of 5.1–7cm diameter down woody debris.

4.3. EFFECT OF MOISTURE CONTENT ON PYROGENIC CARBON

PRODUCTION

PyrC production decreased as moisture content increased. This result does not support an initial hypothesis of this study (section 1.7.1) and is inconsistent with a similar study by Brewer (2012), which explored PyrC production across three fuel moisture ranges (4–8%, 10–12%, and 13–16% fuel moisture) in masticated fuels. In the masticated fuels, the fuels with the highest moisture contents were found to produce the highest amounts of PyrC, but this production rate was not found to be significantly different than the other moisture contents (Brewer 2012). Inconsistencies between Brewer (2012) and this study may be as a result of different fuel moisture treatments among samples; only one moisture content treatment used in this study overlapped with those used by Brewer (2012). Additionally, there were 13 samples that did not burn (and thus produced no PyrC) in this

study; all unburned samples had received one of the two highest moisture content treatments (18% and 28% fuel moisture).

Babrauskas (2006) found that the effective heat of combustion in wildfires is strongly dependent on moisture content for all vegetation. It is possible that moisture content has a greater effect on the ability of fine woody debris samples to ignite than it does on PyrC production; this should be explored further in future research.

4.4. THE INTERACTION BETWEEN DIAMETER SIZE CLASS AND MOISTURE CONTENT IN PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION

Larger diameter woody debris often retains moisture longer than woody debris of smaller diameters (Scott et al. 2014). Wood dries from the outside in, as water in wood moves from zones of higher moisture content to zones of lower moisture content; the surface of the wood must be drier than the interior of the wood if moisture is to be removed (Simpson 2001). The drying rate is affected by the thickness of the wood, with rates increasing by three or four times if thickness is doubled (Simpson 2001). Moisture content expressed as a percentage of dry weight effectively provides the average moisture content for the entire sample and does not describe the moisture gradient that exists from the exterior to interior of especially the larger diameter samples. During this study, samples were saturated and allowed to air-dry to target moisture content treatments. Though each whole sample met its moisture content treatment, it is likely that there were portions of biomass in each sample with higher and lower moisture contents; for example, 5.1-7cm samples at 28% fuel moisture were likely to have interior moisture contents that were higher and surface moisture contents that were lower than 28%. Since fuel moisture content determines fuel ignitability, rate of combustion, and the amount of fuel consumed (Scott et

al. 2014), it makes sense that this interaction is significant with respect to PyrC production. A lower overall loss of mass occurred as sample diameter and moisture content increased (Figure 14); this is indicative of the reduced ignitability, combustion and consumption in the larger diameter, higher moisture content samples.

The largest diameter size class (5.1-7 cm diameter) and the two highest moisture contents were found to have a significant effect on this interaction, producing lower mean PyrC percentages than the other pairwise comparisons; these are also the same treatments that yielded all of the samples that failed to ignite during laboratory burning. When data was reanalysed excluding the unburned samples, there was still a significant effect of sample diameter on mean PyrC production for the two highest moisture contents. These results support the forth hypothesis outlined in section 1.7.1. It is possible that the combination of diameter size class and moisture content may be affecting fuel ignitability and ability of ignited fuels to sustain combustion. In New Zealand shrubland, dead fuels failed to ignite at fuel moistures above 36%, and ignition only resulted in spreading fire below 19% moisture (Anderson and Anderson 2010). Chuvieco et al. (2004) summarizes that the threshold moisture content above which fire cannot be sustained varies between 12% and 40% for dead fuels, but for some very fine fuels (such as conifer needles) this threshold is much higher. This range of moisture contents also coincides with the fibre saturation point for most species (Simpson 2001). The fibre saturation point is defined as the moisture content at which the cell walls are saturated but no free water remains in the cell cavities within the wood; the fibre saturation point for most species is about 30% moisture content (Simpson 2001). This study suggests that the threshold moisture content

at which fire cannot be sustained for 5.1–7cm diameter down woody debris of the three species studied may coincide with the fibre saturation point.

It is difficult to compare this result to other studies, since fuel diameters and moisture contents have not been examined for their relationship to PyrC production in the same manner. Other similar studies did not appear to have issues with lack of ignition (Brewer 2012, Santín *et al.* 2015); this suggests that there is likely an ideal range of burning conditions in dead fuels where maximum PyrC production occurs, and this ideal range occurs somewhere between conditions that allow for complete combustion and conditions that limit ignition potential.

4.5. OTHER POTENTIAL INFLUENCES ON PYROGENIC CARBON PRODUCTION

Though samples were separated by species and diameter size class, there is inherent variety between fine woody debris samples of the same species and size class. For example, some samples were older than others with less bark and more decay while other samples had cones attached. Very fine fuels, such as flakey bark or needles, are easier to ignite and burn more completely than more coarse fuels (Santín *et al.* 2015, Scott *et al.* 2014). The presence/absence of bark on samples in this study may have affected the ignitability of a sample, and thus the sample's ability to produce PyrC by combusting. Another study showed that backing fires produced more PyrC than head fires (Carvalho *et al.* 2011), supporting the notion that factors affecting fire intensity such as the presence/absence of very fine fuels and wood density are likely to have an effect on PyrC production.

The apparent effects of moisture content on the ability of a sample to ignite and sustain combustion (and thus the ability to production of PyrC) during this study suggests that other factors affecting the ignitability and the ability of ignited fuels to sustain combustion might also affect PyrC production. Hyde *et al.* (2012) found that decayed coarse woody debris (>7cm diameter) was likely to be consumed completely under low fuel moisture conditions, while sound wood was less likely to be consumed completely under low under the same conditions. Differing stages of decay between samples, and thus variability in wood density and chemical make-up, may have had an effect on fuel consumption during combustion and therefore on PyrC production. The presence/absence of flakey bark and the degree of decay present in samples were outside of the scope of this study, but should be evaluated with respect to their effects on PyrC production in future studies.

In this study, there was no significant difference in mean PyrC production between samples that experienced flaming combustion and samples that only smouldered. Brewer (2012) observed longer flaming durations in masticated fuels with 13–16% moisture content which also produced generally more PyrC and a higher proportion of black carbon as compared to lower moisture content treatments; there was no significant difference in PyrC production between moisture content treatments in their study, but there was significantly more black carbon produced by the 13–16% moisture content treatment. Soucémarianadin *et al.* (2015) and Belcher *et al.* (2018) found that PyrC produced under lower-severity fires/lower-energy conditions (conditions consistent with a low-intensity, smouldering fire) exhibited lower chemical recalcitrance. Though there was no significant difference in PyrC production between samples that experienced flaming combustion and those that did not in this study, it is likely that the PyrC produced without a flaming phase of combustion would fall into the less thermally altered end of the PyrC continuum.

5. CONCLUSIONS

The experimental approach of this study allowed for different diameters and species of fine woody debris to be examined in isolation of other surface fuels that would exist in a forest stand. This lab-based approach also provided opportunities to control fuel moisture and burn replicates of each combination of independent variables. Mean PyrC production decreased as stick diameter and moisture content increased. Trembling aspen exhibited higher mean PyrC production than both conifer species. Though some samples experienced a flaming combustion phase while others did not, there was no significant difference in mean PyrC production between these two groups. A significant interaction between moisture content and diameter size class indicated that the largest diameter samples produced significantly less PyrC at 18% and 28% moisture content, suggesting that moisture content approaching the fiber saturation point may be a limiting factor in PyrC production. The differing rates of PyrC production across the variables in this study highlights the importance of considering forest stand dynamics, such as species composition and quantity of woody debris per diameter size class, when seeking to comprehensively quantify PyrC production during wildland fire.

Wildland fire management strategies seeking to maximize carbon retention could consider timing prescribed fires or allowing for extensive management of wildfires during stand conditions that are optimal for PyrC production. Flanagan *et al.* (2019) suggest that prescribed fire regimes in some environments may even approach a carbon neutral state in carbon emissions and sequestration if PyrC production and influences are factored into modeling. Fuel moisture is an easily-measured and commonly estimated forest-fuels variable. When managing for carbon retention, burning when fuel moistures are optimal for

PyrC production should be considered; this study suggests that burning with 8% fuel moisture produces more PyrC than at 18% or 28% fuel moisture, while Brewer (2012) suggests 13–16% fuel moisture is optimal. Target fuel moisture ranges for optimal PyrC production also depend on fuel diameter—stands with abundant larger-diameter forest fuels should be targeted at lower moisture contents than stands with higher proportions of smaller-diameter fuels. Future research should focus on further refining the ideal moisture content, by fuel size, for PyrC production.

Future work should also focus on identifying PyrC production rates for key components in forest stands under various fire behaviour conditions so that PyrC production might be modelled post-fire based on forest resource inventory data and fire intensity/severity metrics. With the national and global interest in the concept of carbon budgets, it becomes increasingly relevant in the field of wildland fire management to better understand the recalcitrant residues of wildland fire. As climate change and anthropogenic influences further alter wildland fire regimes, better comprehension of PyrC production as a component of forest carbon dynamics will assist in understanding how these changes may further affect the environment. As noted, there is a knowledge gap with respect to how specific fuel properties and fire behaviour influence PyrC production. The experimental approach employed in this study was useful for comparing PyrC production of specific forest stand components in a controlled manner.

LITERATURE CITED

- Alexander, M.E. 1982. Fire behavior in aspen slash fuels as related to the Canadian Fire Weather Index. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 12: 1028–1029.
- Alexander, M.E., B.D. Lawson, B.J. Stocks, and C.E. Van Wagner. 1984. User guide to the Canadian Forest Fire Behavior Prediction System: Rate of spread relationships, Interim Edition. Fire Danger Group, Canadian Forestry Service. 83pp.
- Alexander, M.E., C.N. Stefner, J.A. Mason, B.J. Stocks, G.R. Hartley, M.E. Maffey, B.M.
 Wotton, S.W.Taylor, N. Lavoie, and G.N. Dalrymple. 2004. Characterizing the jack
 pine black spruce fuel complex of the International Crown Fire Modelling
 Experiment (ICFME). Information Report NOR-X-393, Northern Forestry Centre,
 Canadian Forest Service. 78p
- Amiro, B.D., B.J. Stocks, M.E. Alexander, M.D. Flannigan, and B.M. Wotton. 2001a. Fire, climate change, carbon and fuel management in the Canadian boreal forest.
 International Journal of Wildland Fire, 10: 405–413.
- Amiro ,B.D., J.B. Todd, B.M. Wotton, K.A. Logan, M.D. Flannigan, B.J. Stocks, J.A.
 Mason, D.L. Martell, and K.G. Hirsch. 2001b. Direct carbon emissions from
 Canadian forest fires, 1959–1999. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 31: 512–525.

Anderson, H.E. 1970. Forest fuel ignitibility. Fire technology, 6(4): 312–319.

- Anderson, S.A.J., and Anderson, W.R. 2010. Ignition and fire spread thresholds in gorse (Ulex europaeus). International Journal of Wildland Fire, 19: 589–598.
- ASRD. 2009. Alberta Fire and Vegetation Monitoring Program: Field Sampling Manual. Alberta Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry [Formerly known as Alberta

Sustainable Resource Development], Wildfire Management Branch. Edmonton, Alberta. 59 pp.

- Babrauskas, V. 2006. Effective heat of combustion for flaming combustion of conifers. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 36: 659–663.
- Behm, A.L., M.L. Duryea, A.J. Long, and W.C. Zipperer. 2004. Flammability of native understory species in pine flatwood and hardwood hammock ecosystems and implications for the wildland—urban interface. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 13: 355–365.
- Bélanger, N. and Pinno, B.D. 2008. Carbon sequestration, vegetation dynamics and soil development in the Boreal Transition ecoregion of Saskatchewan during the Holocene. Catena 74: 65–72.
- Belcher, C.M., S.L. New, C. Santín, S.H. Doerr, R.A. Dewhirst, M.J. Grosvenor, and V.A. Hudspith. 2018. What can charcoal reflectance tell us about energy release in wildfires and the properties of pyrogenic carbon? Frontiers in Earth Science, 6: e00169.
- Bradford J., P. Weishampel, M.-L. Smith, R. Kolka, R.A. Birdsey, S.V. Ollinger, and M.G.
 Ryan. 2009. Detrital carbon pools in temperate forests: magnitude and potential for landscape-scale assessment. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 39: 802–13.
- Brewer, N.W. 2012. Influences of fuel moisture and repeated burning on black carbon production and loss in masticated fuels: an experimental combustion study. MSc Thesis, College of Graduate Studies, University of Idaho. 67pp.
- Burrows, N.D. 2001. Flame residence times and rates of weight loss of eucalypt forest fuel particles. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 10: 137–143.

- Carvalho, E.O., L.N. Kobziar, and P.E. Francis. 2011. Fire ignition patterns affect production of charcoal in southern forests. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 20: 474–477.
- Chuvieco, E., I. Aguado, and A.P. Dimitrakopoulos. 2004. Conversion of fuel moisture content values to ignition potential for integrated fire danger assessment. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 34: 2284–2293.
- Cornwell, W.K., J.H.C Cornelissen, S.D Allison, J. Bauhus, P. Eggleton, C.M. Prestonk, F. Scarff, J.T. Weedon, C. Wirth, and A.E. Zanne. 2009. Plant traits and wood fates across the globe: rotted, burned or consumed? Global Change Biology, 15: 2431–2449.
- Czimczik, C.I., and Masiello, C.A. 2007. Controls on black carbon storage in soils. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 28(3): 8pp.
- Czimczik, C.I., C.M. Preston, M.W.I. Schmidt, and E.-D. Schulze. 2003. How surface fire in Siberian Scots pine forests affects soil organic carbon in the forest floor: Stocks, molecular structure, and conversion to black carbon (charcoal). Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 17: 1020–1034.
- Czimczik, C.I., M.W.I. Schmidt, and E.-D. Schulze. 2005. Effects of increasing fire frequency on black carbon and organic matter in Podzols of Siberian Scots pine forests. European Journal of Soil Science, 56: 417–428.
- DeLuca, T.H., and Aplet, G.H. 2008. Charcoal and carbon storage in forest soils of the Rocky Mountain West. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, 6: 18–24.

- DeLuca, T.H., M.D. MacKenzie, M.J. Gundale, and W.E. Holben. 2006. Wildfire Produced Charcoal Directly Influences Nitrogen Cycling in Ponderosa Pine Forests.
 Soil Science Society of America Journal, 70: 448–453.
- De Groot, W.J., J.M. Pritchard, and T.J. Lynham. 2009. Forest floor fuel consumption and carbon emissions in Canadian boreal forest fires. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 39: 367–382.
- Doerr, S.H., C. Santín, A. Merino, C.M. Belcher, and G. Baxter. 2018. Fire as a removal mechanism of pyrogenic carbon from the environment: Effects of fire and pyrogenic carbon characteristics. Frontiers in Earth Science, 6: e00127.
- Dorez, G., L.Ferry, R. Sonnier, A. Taguet, and J.-M. Lopez-Cuesta. 2014. Effect of cellulose, hemicellulose and lignin contents on pyrolysis and combustion of natural fibres. Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis, 107: 323–331.
- Drysdale, D. 2011. An introduction to fire dynamics: Third edition. John Wiley and Sons Ltd., Chichester, West Sussex, UK. 551pp.
- Flanagan, S.A., S. Bhotika, C. Hawley, G. Starr, S. Wiesner, J.K. Hiers, J.J. O'Brien, S. Goodrick, M.A. Callaham Jr., R.M. Scheller, K.D. Klepzig, R.S. Taylor, and E.L. Loudermilk. 2019. Quantifying carbon and species dynamics under different fire regimes in a southeastern U.S. pineland. Ecosphere, 10(6): e02772.
- Flannigan, M.D., and Wotton, B.M. 1991. Lighting-ignited forest fires in northwestern Ontario. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 21: 277–287.
- Forbes, M.S., R.J. Raison, and J.O. Skjemstad. 2006. Formation, transformation and transport of black carbon (carcoal) in terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. Science and the Total Environment, 370: 190–206.

- Fraver, S., A.M. Milo, J.B. Bradford, A.W. D'Amato, L. Kenefic, B.J. Palik, C.W.Woodall, and J. Brissette. 2013. Woody debris volume depletion through decay:Implications for biomass and carbon accounting. Ecosystems, 16: 1262–1272.
- Gani, A. and Naruse, I. 2007. Effect of cellulose and lignin content on pyrolysis and combustion characteristics for several types of biomass. Renewable Energy, 32: 649– 661.
- Ganteaume, A., C. Lampin-Maillet, M. Guijarro, C. Hernando, M. Jappiot, T. Fonturbel, P. Periz-Gorostiaga, and J.A. Vega. 2010. Spot fires: fuel bed flammability and capability of firebrands to ignite fuel beds. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 18(8): 951–969.
- Gill, A.M., and Zylstra, P. 2005. Flammability of Australian forests. Australian Forestry, 68(2): 87–93.
- Hammes, K., M.W.I. Schmidt, R.J. Smernik, L.A. Currie, W.P Ball, T.H. Nguyen, P.
 Louchouarn, S. Houel, Ö. Gustafsson, M. Elmquist, G. Cornelissen, J.O. Skjemstad,
 C.A. Masiello, J. Song, P. Peng, S. Mitra, J.C. Dunn, P.G. Hatcher, W.C. Hockaday,
 D.M. Smith, C. Hartkopf-Fröder, A. Böhmer, B. Lüer, B. Huebert, W. Amelung, S.
 Brodowski, L. Huang, W. Zhang, P.M. Gschwend, D.X. Flores-Cervantes, C.
 Largeau, J.N. Rouzaud, C. Rumpel, G. Guggenberger, K. Kaiser, A. Rodinov, F.J.
 Gonzalez-Vila, J.A. Gonzalez-Perez, J.M. de la Rosa, D.A.C. Manning, E. López-Capél, and L. Ding. 2007. Comparison of quantification methods to measure fire-derived (black/elemental) carbon in soils and sediments using reference materials from soil, water, sediment and the atmosphere. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 21 (GB3016): 18pp.

- Hanes, C.C., X. Wang, P. Jain, M.-A. Parisien, J.M. Little, and M.D. Flannigan. 2019. Fireregime changes in Canada over the last half century. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 49: 256–269.
- Harden, J.W., S.E. Trumbore, B.J. Stocks, A. Hirsch, S.T. Gower, K.P. O'Neill, and E.S. Kasischke. 2000. The role of fire in the boreal carbon budget. Global Change Biology, 6: 174–184.
- Hart, S. 2013. Charcoal in North American forests: Implications for carbon storage and management. PhD Thesis, Faculty of Natural Resource Management, Lakehead University. 102pp.
- Hartford, R.A., and W.H. Frandsen. 1993. When it's hot, it's hot... or maybe it's not! (Surface flaming may not portend extensive soil heating). International Journal of Wildland Fire, 2(3): 139–144.
- Hatton, P.J., S. Chatterjee, T.R. Filley, K. Dastmalchi, A.F. Plante, S. Abiven, X. Gao,
 C.A. Masiello, S.W. Leavitt, K.J. Nadelhoffer, R.E. Stark, and J.A. Bird. 2016. Tree taxa and pyrolysis temperature interact to control the efficacy of pyrgenic organic camtter formation. Biogeochemistry, 130: 103–116.
- Hedges, J.I., G. Eglinton, P.G. Hatcher, D.L. Kirchman, C. Arnosti, S. Derenne, R.P.
 Evershed, I. Kögel-Knabner, J.W. de Leeuw, R. Littke, W. Michaelis, and J.
 Rullkötter. 2000. The molecularly-uncharacterized component of nonliving organic matter in natural environments. Organic Geochemistry, 31: 945–958.
- Hély, C., Y. Bergeron, and M.D. Flannigan. 2000. Coarse woody debris in the southeastern Canadian boreal forest: composition and load variations in relation to stand replacement. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 30: 673–687.

- Hyde, J.C., A.M.S. Smith, and R.D. Ottmar. 2012. Properties affecting the consumption of sound and rotten coarse woody debris in northern Idaho: a preliminary investigation using laboratory fires. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 21: 596–608.
- Knicker, H. 2010. "Black nitrogen" an important fraction in determining the recalcitrance of charcoal. Organic Geochemistry 41: 947–950.
- Keiluweit, M., P.S. Nico, M.G. Johnson, and M. Kleber. 2010. Dynamic molecular structure of plant biomass-derived black carbon (biochar). Environmental Science and Technology 44(4): 1247–1253.
- Kranabetter, J.M. 2009. Site carbon storage along productivity gradients of late-seral southern boreal forest. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, 39(5): 1053–1060.
- Kuhlbusch, T.A., and Crutzen, P.J. 1995. Toward a global estimate of black carbon in residues of vegetation fires representing a sink of atmospheric CO2 and a source of O2. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 9 (4): 491–501.
- Kurz, W., C.C. Dymond, T.M. White, G. Stinson, C.H. Shaw, G.J. Rampley, C. Smyth,
 B.N. Simpson, E.T. Neilson, J.A. Trofymow, J. Metsaranta, and M.J. Apps. 2009.
 CBM-CFS3: A model of carbon-dynamics in forestry and land-use change
 implementing IPCC standards. Ecological Modeling, 220: 480–504.
- Landry, J-.S., and Matthews, H.D. 2017. The global pyrogenic carbon cycle and its impact on the level of atmospheric CO₂ over past and future centuries. Global Change Biology, 23: 3205–3218.
- Larjavaara, M., T. Kuuluvainen, H. Tanskanen, and A. Venalainen. 2004. Variation in forest fire ignition probability in Finland. Silva Fennica, 38(3): 253-266.

- Maestrini, B., E.C. Alvey, M.D. Hurteau, H. Safford, and J.R. Miesel. 2017. Fire severity alters the distribution of pyrogenic carbon stocks across ecosystem pools in a Californian mixed-conifer forest. Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences, 122: 2338–2355.
- Makoto, K., N. Kamata, N. Kamibayashi, T. Koike, and H. Tani. 2012. Bark-beetleattacked trees produced more charcoal than unattacked trees during a forest fire on the Kenai Peninsula, Southern Alaska. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research, 27: 30–35.
- Malhi, Y., P. Meir, and S. Brown. 2002. Forests, carbon and global climate. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London, 360: 1567–1591.
- Martin, R.E., C.T. Cushwa, and R.L. Miller. 1969. Fire as a physical factor in wildland management. Tall Timbers Fire Ecology Conference, Annual Proceedings, Number 9. April 10–11, 1969, Tallahassee, Florida, USA. 11pp.
- Martin, R.E., D.A. Gordon, M.E. Gutierrez, D.S. Lee, D.M. Molina, R.A. Schroeder, D.B. Sapsis, S.L. Stephens, and M. Chambers. 1994. Assessing the flammability of domestic and wildland vegetation. Society of American Foresters: Bethesda Maryland, Proceedings of the 12th conference on fire and forest meteorology, October 26–28, 1993, Jekyll Island, Georgia: 130–137.
- McRae, D.J., Alexander, M.E., and Stocks, B.J. 1979. Measurement and description of fuels and fire behaviour on prescribed burns: a handbook. Canadian Forestry Service Report: 0-X-287. 78pp.
- Ohlson, M., B. Dahlberg, T. Økland, K.J. Brown, and R. Halvorsen. 2009. The charcoal carbon pool in boreal forest soils. Nature Geoscience, 2: 692–695.

- Ohlson, M., and Tryterud E. 2000. Interpretation of the charcoal record in forest soils: forest fires and their production and deposition of macroscopic charcoal. The Holocene, 10: 519–525.
- Pingree, M.R.A., and DeLuca, T.H. 2017. Function of wildfire-deposited pyrogenic carbon in terrestrial ecosystems. Frontiers in Environmental Geoscience, 5: e00053.

Preston, C.M. 2009. Biogeochemistry: Fire's black legacy. Nature Geoscience, 2: 674–675.

- Preston, C.M., and Schmidt M.W.I. 2006. Black (pyrogenic) carbon: a synthesis of current knowledge and uncertainties with special consideration of boreal regions. Biogeosciences, 3: 397–420.
- Pyne, S.J., P.L. Andrews, and R.D. Laven. 1996. Introduction to Wildland Fire. John Wiley and Sons Ltd., New York. 769 pp.
- Randerson, J.T., H. Liu, M.G. Flanner, S.D. Chambers, Y. Jin, P.G. Hess, G. Pfister, M.C. Mack, K.K. Treseder, L.R. Welp, F.S. Chapin, J.W. Harden, M.L. Goulden, E. Lyons, J.C. Neff, E.A.G. Schuur, and C.S. Zender. 2006. The impact of boreal forest fire on climate warming. Science, 314: 1130–1132.
- Rothermel, R.C., and Philpot, C.W. 1973. Predicting changes in chaparral flammability. Journal of Forestry, 71(10): 640–643.
- Rowell, R.M., R. Pettersen, J.S. Han, J.S. Rowell, and M.A. Tshabalala. 2005. "Cell Wall Chemistry" Handbook of Wood Chemistry and Wood Composites. Florida: CRC Press, 2005. Google Books: April 5, 2019.
- Santín C., S.H. Doerr, C. Preston, and R. Bryant. 2013. Consumption of residual pyrogenic carbon by wildfire. International Journal of Wildland Fire, 22: 1072–1077.

- Santín C., S.H. Doerr, C.M. Preston, and G. González-Rodríguez. 2015. Pyrogenic organic matter production from wildfires: a missing sink in the global carbon cycle. Global Change Biology, 21: 1621–1633.
- Santín C., S.H. Doerr, A. Merino, R. Bryant, and N.J. Loader. 2016. Forest floor chemical transformation in a boreal forest fire and their correlations with temperature and heating duration. Geoderma, 264: 71–80.
- Sarkanen, K.V. and Ludwig, C.H. 1971. Liguins: Occurrence, formation, structure, and reactions. New York. Wiley-Interscience. 916pp. Google Books: April 5, 2019.
- Schmidt, M.W.I., and Noack, A.G. 2000. Black carbon in soils and sediments: Analysis, distribution, implications, and current challenges. Global Biogeochemical Cycles, 14(3): 777–793.
- Scott, A.C. 2010. Charcoal recognition, taphonomy and uses in palaeoenvironmental analysis. Palaeogeography, Palaeoclimatology, Palaeoecology, 291: 11–39.
- Scott, A.C., D.M.J.S. Bowman, W.J. Bond, S.J. Pyne, and M.E. Alexander. 2014. Fire on Earth: An Introduction. John Wiley and Sons Ltd., Chichester, West Sussex, UK. 413pp.
- Shafizadeh, F. 1984. The chemistry of pyrolysis of combustion, in The Chemistry of Solid Wood. American Chemical Society, Washington D.C., Edited by R. Rowel: 489–529.
- Simpson, W.T. 2001. Chapter 01 Properties of Wood Related to Drying. USDA Agricultural Handbook AH-18: Dry Kiln Operator's Manual. 41pp. USDA Forest Products Laboratory online publications library: May 27, 2019.
- Singh, T. 1986. Wood density variations in thirteen Canadian tree species. Wood and Fiber Science, 19(4): 362–369.

- Sommers, W.T., R.A. Loehman, and C.C. Hardy. 2014. Wildland fire emissions, carbon, and climate: Science overview and knowledge needs. Forest Ecology and Management, 317: 1–8.
- Soucémarianadin L.N., S.A. Quideau, M.D. MacKenzie, G.M. Bernard, and R.E.
 Wasylishen. 2013. Laboratory charring conditions affect black carbon properties: A case study from Quebec black spruce forests. Organic Geochemistry, 62: 46–55.
- Soucémarianadin L.N., S.A. Quideau, R.E. Wasylishen, and A.D. Munson. 2015. Earlyseason fires in boreal black spruce forests produce pyrogenic carbon with low intrinsic recalcitrance. Ecology, 96 (6): 1575–1585.
- Stinson, G., W.A. Kurz, C.E. Smyth, E.T. Neilson, C.C. Dymond, J.M. Metsaranta, C. Boisvenue, G.J. Rampley, Q. Li, T.M. White, and D. Blains. 2011. An inventory-based analysis of Canada's managed forest carbon dynamics, 1990 to 2008. Global Change Biology, 17: 2227–2244.
- Taylor, S.W., R.G. Pike, and M.E. Alexander. 1997. Field Guide to the Canadian ForestFire Behavior Prediction (FBP) System. Natural Resources Canada, CanadianForestry Service, Northern Forestry Centre, Edmonton, Alberta. Special Report 11.
- van Altena, C., R.S.P. van Logtestijn, W.K. Cornwell, and J.H.C. Cornelissen. 2012.
 Species composition and fire: non-additive effects on ground fuel flammability.
 Frontiers in Plant Science, 3(63): 10pp.
- Van Wagner, C.E. 1987. Development and structure of the Canadian Forest Fire Weather Index System. Natural Resources Canada, Canadian Forestry Service, Ottawa, Ontario. Forestry Technical Report 35. 48pp.

- Wan S., D. Hui, and Y. Luo. 2001. Fire effects on nitrogen pools and dynamics in terrestrial ecosystems: A meta analysis. Ecological Applications, 11: 1349–1365.
- Wang, X., D.K. Thompson, G.A. Marshall, C. Tymstra, R. Carr, and M.D. Flannigan.
 2015. Increasing frequency of extreme fire weather in Canada with climate change.
 Climatic Change, 130(4): 573–586.
- Ward, A., C.A. Cansler, and A.J. Larson. 2017. Black carbon on coarse woody debris in once- and twice-burned mixed-conifer forest. Fire Ecology, 13(2): 143–147.
- Wardle D.A., O. Zackrisson, and M.-C. Nilsson. 1998. The charcoal effect in Boreal forests: mechanisms and ecological consequences. Oecologia, 115: 419–426.
- Wotton, B.M., M.D. Flannigan, and G.A. Marshall. 2017. Potential climate change impacts on fire intensity and key wildfire suppression thresholds in Canada. Environmental Research Letters, 12(9): e095003.